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Summary

From October 10 through December 4, 2006, the Advising Task Force appointed by President Dusty R. Johnston met to review current definitions, policies, procedures, practices, timelines, and functions related to advising both new and current students.  Meeting minutes were kept by Deltha Shell, and the meetings were chaired by Joanna Fulbright.

Our goal was to review these areas at other similar community colleges, identify current barriers in effectiveness and student friendliness, and make recommendations for changes to these areas.  Our task also included revising the catalog definition of the advising process and drafting a timeline that clearly describes the steps of the advising process so that employees, students, and community members can easily understand them.
General Findings:
Students:
· Students generally report that advisors are friendly.
· Students generally report that the advising process is effective, but students also want more advisor involvement, availability, and advice.
· A significant number of students reported that they liked being able to email the advisor for advice rather than going to the campus where the advisor was located.
· A significant number of students reported that they would like to have an advisor at the campus where they attend.

· A significant number of students reported that they liked being able to go to another faculty member for advising if the students are unable to make contact with the advisor of record.

· A significant number of students did not know who their advisors were.

· Some students reported a need for a summer advisor.

Faculty:

· Faculty members generally report that the process is effective but that they would like more training regarding the advising process, as well as increased contact with advisees.

· Some faculty members reported that someone outside their department sometimes advises their advisees incorrectly.  
· Some faculty members report that, despite encouraging students to register for classes before the spring semester is over, students still email requesting help with advising over the summer when faculty members do not have access to the materials to help adequately.

· Some faculty suggested that the process of assigning advisees may need to be revised in order to prevent some faculty members from having a significantly higher number of advisees than other faculty members.
· Some faculty report that the AA setup of randomly advising students does not build a relationship with the advisee.

Recommendations:

According to student and faculty feedback, the first five problems are the most commonly reported problems.
1. Problem:  Lack of communication between advisor and advisee. 
· Recommendation:  Require all advisors to send a blanket email to all advisees two or three times a semester.  Put sample emails in the Public General Folder for advisors to download and revise if they wish. Division Chairs can remind faculty periodically to do this.  First year advisees should be noted in advisee list.  Advisors can use this filter option to contact first year advisees separately to give them additional information.

Anticipated Problem:  Student’s email address in My.Ozarka may be incorrect or may be an account that the student does not actually check.

· Recommendation:  Require students periodically to check Biographical information in My.Ozarka to ensure that all contact information is correct.  During a given week, we could automatically take students there as soon as they log in, and show a pop up window apologizing for the inconvenience but asking students to take a moment to verify that emails, addresses, and phone numbers are correct.

· Recommendation:  Require all first-time, full-time students to take QUEST, which will be revised to be a one-hour course.  Then require all students in QUEST to see their advisor twice each semester.

Anticipated Problem:  Lack of continuity in QUEST courses

· Recommendation:  Refer a committee to revise the QUEST course to pare it down to one hour.  The committee may consider changing books, having a standardized final exam for all sections, etc.  Some other suggestions include using the Ozarka catalog as one of the textbooks and testing students over the steps of the advising process, how to drop/add classes, etc.  

Other possibilities to improve communication might include the following:

· Recommendation:  Implement an additional New Student Orientation (in May--for first-time full-time students) and require advisors to be there to meet students.  
· Anticipated problem:  High School students may not be done with classes until after faculty contracts have expired.
· Recommendation:  Have one time a year when food (barbecue?) is provided free.  Advisors can chat with advisees as a group in a round-table setting.  Possibly during fall New Student Orientation, but make it open to all students?  
· Recommendation:  Implement additional New Student Orientations at the other campuses and request advisors to be there to meet advisees.

· Recommendation:  Have SONIS send the advisor an email notifying whenever a new advisee is assigned.  The advisor can then send a welcome email to the student.
· Recommendation:  Put “Advising” on faculty contracts to raise awareness of its importance to the job.

2. Problem:  Advising scheduling issues and intercampus communication difficulties.  (If a student’s advisor is at a different campus or if the student has never met the advisor, the student may seek advice from someone else.)
· Recommendation:  Put advising notes and student history in My.Ozarka so that any faculty member, administrator, or that individual student may see the advising records for that student.  Not all correspondence need be noted, but any advice or discussion that might have a long-term effect should be put in these notes by whoever advises the student.  (ex.  “Student is not concerned about AA requirements.  Wants Tues/Thurs classes at Ash Flat.”)

· Recommendation:  Have a two-week period each semester for returning-student registration where faculty advisors have extended office hours.  Ask all faculty advisors to remind students to register during these two weeks, and remind students that classes are not cancelled.  Encourage them to set up appointments with their advisors or with an advisor in that department.   Have advisors send blanket emails to all students announcing special extended office hours for that two-week period.  Advertise heavily.

· Recommendation:  Students must see their own advisor or a department advisor to register.  All students are placed on registration hold until an advisor releases them for registration.  Any advisor within that department can advise students in a department.
· Recommendation:  During the next revision process of the student application form, ask students to indicate the campus where they plan to attend.  
Other possibilities that might make online advising easier:
· Recommendation:  Update curriculum changes so that online degree audits work more efficiently.  
· Recommendation:  Have a place in My.Ozarka where the student can update his latest plans for a degree/career.
· Recommendation:  Faculty members can select in My.Ozarka whether they wish to receive emails notifying them when a student is released from hold, who released the hold, when the advisee registers, what courses the advisee registers for, when a student does a drop/add.  Regardless of whether the information is emailed, the information will be available in the Advising History section of My.Ozarka.
· Recommendation:  Advisors should know when students have a scholarship, what grade point average and course load they need to maintain, etc.
3. Problem:   Advising procedures are not consistent, so errors are sometimes made during the advising process, especially when students switch programs and/or see a different advisor every semester.

· Recommendation:  Have effective training sessions for advising.  Stress the importance of discussing future career plans, potential degree paths, and transfer issues, as well as the importance of communication and relationship-building, the importance of keeping accurate and up-to-date records.  Advisors also need to communicate to students what office hours are, how to choose electives, how articulation works, etc. 

· Recommendation:  Keep advising records in My.Ozarka so that a student’s advising records will be available to other advisors and to the Registrar.  Keep a list of past programs and advisors in the student’s advising history so the present advisor can consult with past advisors.

· Recommendation:  Make sure catalog has all correct criteria each year so all faculty can advise any student.

4. Problem:  Some advisors have many more advisees than other advisors.  One nurse has 91 advisees, while the others have between 8 and 20.  Other departments have similar problems.
· Recommendation:  Computer Services and Admissions can work out a more efficient system of assigning initial advisees.  
5. Problem:  Both new and returning students want to be advised and register during the summer when many advisors are gone.  Currently, a new student can only register for classes on the day of New Student Orientation.
· Recommendation:  Having a heavily-publicized two-week period in the spring for returning-student registration could reduce difficulties with the number of returning student who want to be advised in the summer.

· Recommendation:  Implement a summer Student Success Center in an available area at each campus.  Division chairs can rotate a schedule for summer advising.    Then publicize a summer advising schedule of when Division Chairs will be on campus 

· Recommendation:  Let new students register for classes after they have talked to one of the Division Chairs.  This will enable them to set up fall child care schedules, work schedules, etc.

Other possibilities to consider for Summer Advising might include the following:

· Recommendation:  Have a full-time Advising Center all summer.
· Recommendation:  Have several sessions of New Student Orientation all summer when division chairs can be here.

· Recommendation:  Create a computer cd that relates the information that is given during New Student Orientation.  

Even though the following problems were not listed on faculty or student feedback forms, the committee believes that difficulties in these areas affect the advising process. 
6. Problem:  There is no regular, ongoing assessment procedure for Academic Advising.

· Recommendation:  Implement a yearly or biannual advising assessment.  One possibility would be to purchase CAS:  Academic Advising Program Standards and Guidelines Self-Assessment Guide. ($35.00) 
7. Problem:  Students don’t know how to select electives or what career path they want to follow.
· Recommendation:  Require all first-time full-time students to take QUEST.  Then require all students in QUEST to take the Kuder Interest Inventory and Career Match Test.
· Future Recommendation:  Implement an AA major.
8. Problem:  Follow-up to student registration can be difficult since students register for the next semester before the present one is completed.  Thus, students sometimes sign up for a higher level course without having passed the lower level. 

· Recommendation:  If a student has a D or F at midterm in a prerequisite class, have My.Ozarka put up a pop-up window warning them that they have currently have a D or F in a prerequisite course and that they are only tentatively enrolled in the course, pending whether they pass the prerequisite.

· Recommendation:  On the day after final grades are submitted, have SONIS automatically send an email to an individual student and his advisor notifying them if the student has registered for a course but has not passed the prerequisites.  Have the advisor contact the student to recommend alternate classes.

9. Problem:  Advisors do not know when students are in academic distress.  Many advisors do not check midterm grades and/or think that midterm grades mean very little.

Implementation of any one or two of these would negate the need for the other possibilities listed here.
· Recommendation:  Have the registrar note in SONIS when a student has been reported for nonattendance or academic distress, along with name of instructor who reported.  Send advisor an email reporting this.

· Recommendation:  Explore the implementation of an Early Alert System where faculty report (through email or some kind of online checklist) whether students are generally attending, doing assignments, performing well on tests, etc. 

· Recommendation:  Create a formula based on a point system (midterms, cumulative grade point average, course load (or overload), number of online courses, etc.) that would flag students who are at-risk.

· Recommendation:  Encourage instructors to take midterm grades seriously.  Then have SONIS send an email to the advisor if a student receives a D or F at midterm. 

· Recommendation:  Through advisor training, discover other methods that faculty agree are reliable indicators of the need for intervention. 

10. Problem:  Students sometimes alter schedule after advisor has approved.  
· Recommendation:  We can have an automatic hold placed back on students either immediately after they register for classes or after X days of being off hold.
